COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 21 JULY 2005 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bowman (C S), Earp, Farmer N, Hendry, Parsons, Rutherford K and Warwick (as substitute for Councillor McDevitt)

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Prest attended as an observer for the first item of business.



Councillors Geddes (Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder), Knapton (Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder), and Mitchelson (Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder) attended the meeting for the first item of business.



Councillor Bloxham (Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder) attended the majority of the meeting

COS.89/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor McDevitt.  Councillor N Farmer advised that she would have to leave the meeting at 12 noon and she submitted her apologies for the remainder of the meeting after that time.

COS.90/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Earp and Hendry declared personal interests, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct, in respect of the item on Flood Recovery Monitoring – Community and Housing Group Report and Action Plan and in particular any reference to the Citizens Advice Bureau.  Their interests related to the fact that they were both Trustees of the Citizens Advice Bureau.

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct, in respect of the item of business concerning the Contract with Carlisle Housing Association and any other reference throughout the meeting to Carlisle Housing Association.  His interest related to the fact that he is a Member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.

Councillor Parsons declared a personal interest, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct, in respect of the item on Flood Recovery Monitoring – Community and Housing Group Report and Action Plan.  Her interest related to the fact that her own property had been flooded.

COS.91/05
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings held on 23 May, 9 June, 28 June and 29 June 2005 were signed by the Chairman as correct records of the meetings.

COS.92/05
Call-in of Decision – Proposed Transfer of Talkin Tarn Estate

Councillors Boaden, K Rutherford and McDevitt had called in for Scrutiny Executive Decision EX.129/05 on the proposed transfer of Talkin Tarn Estate.  The full decision of the Executive as contained within EX.129/05 had been circulated to Members.  Part of that decision was that “as the outstanding conditions had been satisfactorily addressed, officers be authorised to complete the purchase of the Talkin Tarn Estate on the basis of the terms proposed by the County Council”.  

The reasons given by Members for the call-in were:

(a) That in view of the previous detailed discussions at Council and the importance of the issues to many Members, it is within the spirit of the previous resolution that the matter would be referred back to the Council.

(b) That the previous decision was deferred at full Council and the issues were very important to many Members and should therefore be referred back to full Council.

Copies of the following documentation had been circulated to the Committee prior to the meeting:-

· Minute Excerpt EX.129/05 from the Executive meeting on 4 July 2005;

· Report PS.09/05 Proposed Transfer of Talkin Tarn Estate, as considered by the Executive at the meeting on 4 July 2005;

· Minutes of Special Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 28 June 2005; 

· Excerpt from Minutes of the Council meeting on 18 January 2005.

The Chairman then reminded Members that the reasons for the call-in did not limit the area of questioning with regard to the proposed transfer of Talkin Tarn.  He further reminded Members that the options available to them when dealing with the call-in were as follows:-

(a) Refer the matter back to the decision making body, in this case the Executive, for reconsideration setting out in writing the nature of its concerns;

(b) Refer the matter to full Council.

(c) Not refer the matter back to the decision making body in which case the decision shall take effect from the date of this meeting.

One of the Members who had called the matter in had explained that it was his perception that given previous discussions on Talkin Tarn at full Council when there had been extensive debates with strongly held and divergent views, the Executive should have considered referring the matter to the City Council given the strength of feeling on the issues.

The Environment, Housing Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder questioned why Members believed that the Executive had acted outside of Council policy.  The City Council on 18 January 2005 had agreed to the Council taking over responsibility for Talkin Tarn subject to fulfillment of two conditions relating to the blue green algae problem and the strengthening of the business case.  The Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 28 June 2005 had subsequently scrutinised the matter and it had been reported that an indemnity from the County Council had been secured in relation to the blue green algae and they had also considered the Business Plan.  On this basis, the Portfolio holder questioned how the Executive could have acted outwith the policy.

The Member responded that the Portfolio Holder was correct in terms of the Council’s Resolution, but he felt that the Executive would want a full endorsement of the matter by the full City Council and this would be the natural next step.  This Committee had scrutinised the matter but still had some misgivings and it was not a 100% endorsement from this Committee.  He felt that full Council should ultimately re-examine the issue again.

The Environment, Housing Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder responded that the misgivings had been set out in this Committee’s resolution and the Executive had taken them on board and debated them.  He explained that he feared the delays which were occurring in relation to this proposed transfer were beginning to make the Council look silly in the eyes of the public.  He suggested that this Committee should give a firm endorsement of the proposed transfer at this meeting.  

The Portfolio Holder added that currently blue green algae was not the problem it had been in previous years, in part due to the actions which were being taken by the East Cumbria Countryside Project.  In addition, a recent survey had showed that on one day 36% of people using the Tarn were from the Brampton area, with 22% from the Carlisle City area and 24% visitors from elsewhere.  Further recent developments included an indication from Cumbria Waste Management confirming a commitment of £50,000 towards the blue green algae problem, if the Council takes over the Tarn.

He stated that the Executive were correct in the way that they acted and he had been surprised when there was a call-in over the matter.

Another Member who had signed the call-in explained that the Council should not be hurried as they were no time constraints.  This was a big decision for the Council as it involved a capital spend of almost £1m. and would have ongoing revenue implications which would be affected by perceived income on car parking and catering profit.  A delay of a couple of weeks in order for the matter to be fully considered at a Council Meeting would be worthwhile.

The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder responded that the benefits of Talkin Tarn were obvious to the people in this City and beyond, and he confirmed that there could be time pressure as he believed another approach was ready to be made from a private party.

Other Members of the Committee commented that they did not wish to see the decision deferred any longer, the Parish Councils round the area were keen to see improvements to the Tarn and it needed to be improved for individuals and families in the area and beyond.  In addition, from September onwards Schools would want to use Talkin Tarn as part of their curriculum.

A Member referred to the Business Plan and asked the Portfolio Holder whether he agreed that if this Business Plan had been available when it was originally requested by the Committee, then this discussion would not have to be taking place.

The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder acknowledged that it would have been useful to have the Business Plan available at an earlier stage, but he stressed that it had been available to the Committee when they scrutinised the matter on 28 June 2005.

A Member referred to the reference in the Business Plan to the Corporate Talkin Tarn Team who had put the plan together and he asked which Officers had been involved.  He suggested that this information should be available for reasons of intellectual ownership and accountability.

The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder responded that the Head of Property Services, the Head of Cultural, Leisure and Sport and the East Cumbria Countryside Project Officer along with other Officers had been involved in the development of the report.  The Head of Property Services added that he was the Lead Officer and his name was on the report.  The Portfolio Holder commented that he objected to Officers being castigated in this way but the Member responded that he was not castigating Officers he was just asking who had been involved.

The Member added that the democratic responsibilities of Members of Overview and Scrutiny Committees were to fully scrutinise matters and he had no difficulty in being perceived as silly if he was carrying out his democratic responsibilities.

The Leader of the Council commented that he valued Overview and Scrutiny input on various matters and was not criticising the Overview and Scrutiny process, but the Council had endorsed this course of action and the Overview and Scrutiny Committee had since scrutinised the matter, including the Business Plan.  He asked the Committee to take no further action, in which case the Executive decision should take effect from the day of this meeting.

A Member responded that Councillors were controllers of public money and have a responsibility to fully scrutinise matters and he would not like to think that the Executive were so concerned about the outcome of a decision that they would be afraid to take matters to the full Council even at this stage in the process.

In response to a Member’s request for clarification about the choices available to the Council, the Head of Legal and Democratic Services confirmed that the options available to the Committee when dealing with a call-in were as outlined by the Chairman earlier in the meeting.  He then added that the actions taken by the Executive in respect of the procedure which had been followed had been on the basis of his advice following the decision of the Council on 18 January last.  He explained that the Council has a responsibility to fix the policy framework and budget and the Executive then had a responsibility to deliver the operational aspects in accordance with that budget and policy framework and to take all the necessary decisions to do this.  When the purchase of Talkin Tarn was initially being considered, the Executive had resolved that this should be treated as in effect a new policy initiative and had therefore taken it to the City Council for initial approval as part of the Council’s policy framework.

The Council on 18 January 2005 had agreed to the policy proposal that this Council take over responsibility for Talkin Tarn, subject to the Executive ensuring that two conditions were met in respect of the algae and the robustness of the business plan.  The overall policy position had therefore been approved by the Council at that time and no specific proviso had been included in the Council Resolution that the matter should be referred back to them.  On the 10 February 2005 the Council had then approved at the Annual Budget Meeting a capital sum of £1.5m for the project and, subsequently, at the Council Meeting on 19 July last this had been reduced to reflect a smaller scheme.  This established the budget framework for the proposals.  It was his opinion that the relevant budget and policy framework had therefore been set by the Council and the operational decision making could then be progressed by the Executive within that framework.

He indicated that, whilst the proposals before Council originally envisaged a larger scheme than that now being progressed by the Executive, it had been reduced in scale following further detailed scrutiny by this Committee and the Council had agreed a reconfigured budget for this smaller scheme at its last meeting on 19 July 2005 and the proposals therefore appeared to fall within the overall budget and policy parameters set by the Council.  He confirmed that the Committee, if it wished, had power to refer the matter to Council for Council to determine how the call-in should be pursued within the relevant procedure rules, and he advised that the matter did need certainty and closure as soon as was possible so that the direction was entirely clear.

In response to a Member’s question about how additional information on the blue green algae problem may have changed the policy decision, the Head of Legal and Democratic Services commented that if any decisions are looked at with hindsight then they could be viewed differently.  He advised that there was a need to have a firm decision and certainty on the matter at this stage.

Councillor Hendry moved and Councillor K Rutherforrd seconded that the Executive decision on the Proposed Transfer of Talkin Tarn Estate (EX.129/05) should be referred to the full Council.

Councillor Earp, seconded by Councillor Parsons, proposed an amendment that the Executive decision on the Proposed Transfer of Talkin Tarn (EX.129/05) is not referred any further, in which case the decision shall take effect from the day of this meeting.

There was then voting on the amendment with 4 voting for the amendment and 4 against.  The Chairman used his casting vote against the amendment.

There was then voting on the motion with 4 voting for the amendment and 4 voting against.  The Chairman used his casting vote for the motion.

RESOLVED – That the Executive Decision on the Proposed Transfer of Talkin Tarn be referred to the full Council.

COS.93/05
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the work programme for this Committee for 2005/06 and highlighted the following matters:

(a) Performance Monitoring Reports – The quarterly reports would recommence at the meeting on 1 September 2005.

(b) Anti-Social Behaviour and Anti-Social Behaviour Order Subject Review – Contact had been made with the Home Office specialist and she had agreed to attend a meeting of the Committee.  It was proposed that the scheduled meeting of the Committee on 1 September 2005 be turned into an all day session with evidence being taken from external witnesses including the Home Office specialist in the afternoon.  A further special meeting of the Committee would need to be arranged later in September or early October 2005. 

In response to a Member’s question about the absence of reporting dates against some specific items, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the dates would be entered as soon as they were finalised.  Monitoring of the Rural Strategy would probably be at the next meeting or the one after that.  Monitoring the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review was scheduled to come back approximately six months after the Review had been finalised.  He was not certain about time scales for the Diversity Policy but this would be worked out in conjunction with the Head of Strategic and Performance Services.  

RESOLVED – (1)
That the work programme be noted.

(2) That the meeting of the Committee scheduled for 1 September 2005 to commence at 10.00 am be turned into an all day meeting.  The morning session would be for consideration of regular business and the afternoon session would be to take evidence from external witnesses on the Anti-Social Behaviour and Anti-Social Behaviour Orders Subject Review.

COS.94/05
THE FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVANT TO THE 


COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report LDS.33/05 highlighting the forward plan (1 July – 31 October 2005 issues under the ambit of this Committee).

RESOLVED – That the 1 July – 31 October 2005 forward plan issues with the ambit of this Committee be noted.

COS.95/05
REFERENCES FROM THE EXECUTIVE – CARLISLE CITY 

COUNCIL’S PRIORITIES

Dr Gooding, Executive Director, presented report CE.10/05, attaching for consideration report C.09/05 detailing proposals for a further refinement of the City Council’s priorities within the Corporate Plan and identifying how that would determine the Council’s approach to service delivery, service planning and budgeting.  The current Corporate Plan had been approved by the City Council in June 2005 and covered the period 2004 – 2007.  A number of factors had influenced the strategic thinking of the Council and supported the need for a further refinement of priority.

There were two proposed priorities for the City Council – 

1. Learning City.

2. Cleaner, Greener and Safer.

The Executive on 13 June 2005 (EX.082/05) had supported these two refined priorities and asked that the report be referred for consultation to the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees and referred back to the Executive prior to recommendation being forwarded to the City Council.

The Executive Director added that there was a proposed two tier performance management framework, which it was anticipated would maintain the right balance between priority service areas and other service areas.

In order to guide the Committee, Dr Gooding had provided a short covering report (C.10/05) and asked the Committee to give particular consideration to the questions detailed in that report.  

In considering the proposed City Council priorities Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) Members accepted that it was good to choose only a smaller number of priorities in order to focus the Council but they queried whether Housing and Homelessness should both be included somewhere under one of the priorities.

The Executive Director responded that Housing and Homelessness both had elements which fell within Cleaner, Greener and Safer priority as they were about sustainable Communities and Neighbourhoods and he advised that he was happy to include this within the report to the Executive.  

He then explained that the second tier of Performance Management would be focusing on continuous improvement on all areas across the Council, including those which were not directly identified as City Council priorities.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive was giving a strong message that there needed to be continuous improvement and that the Council should be striving for top quartile Performance across all service areas.

(b) A Member commended the aspiration to achieve top quartile performance, but commented that this could mean massive resource implications in certain areas and queried whether it was realistic.

The Executive Director responded that the Council was aiming for top quartile Performance but they would need to consider the timescales for achieving that in each service area.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that if the Council does not have aspirations of high quality it gives out the wrong message to local people.  She did however acknowledge performance at this level may have resources implications in some areas.

(c) A Member suggested that “Healthier” should be added to Cleaner, Greener and Safer.  

The Executive Director advised that he would reflect that in his report to the Executive.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the comments of this Committee as outlined above be reflected in the Executive Director’s report to the Executive on the priorities. 

(2) That it is important for Overview and Scrutiny’s to have meaningful

information to enable them to scrutinise whether the Council’s priorities are driving the decision making and budget process.

(3)
That although the Council is agreeing on the two priority areas, the message needs to be given to the public that the whole focus is not just on performance in these areas and that there is also a focus on improving performance in all other service area across the Council.

(4)
The Committee looks forward to future reports on this matter.  

COS.96/05
CRIME AND DISORDER REDUCTION PARTNERSHIP

The Community Support Manager presented report ECD.07/05 updating Members on the present and proposed development within the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnerships (CDRP).

The report provided the background to the establishment of the Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.  The Management Structure of the Carlisle and Eden CDRP involves a leadership group of the responsible authorities of the partnership, five task groups on specific on areas of focus and a management team consisting of key officers from the three responsible authorities.  

A breakdown of the CDRP funding was provided, although during the next financial year the funding from Government Office North West would be paid to a Countywide group, from which CDRPs would then bid for the resources which they required to achieve agreed Countywide outcome.

The CDRP staffing resources included a variety of staff some of whom are paid for with partnership money and employed through one of the partnership agencies, with others directly employed by the agencies to work on CDRP issues.  A breakdown of the current projects of the partnership was also provided.

The Community Support Manager then commented on the Partnership’s performance stating that the partnership was not operating as effectively as it might, particularly when compared with other authorities in our “most similar CDRP” group.  He then set out plans to improve performance in specific areas of operation of the CDRP.  There were weaknesses in the achievement in some of the targets but also in the governance in the partnership itself and these issues were in the process of being resolved.  Lessons were being learnt from other successful CDRP’s and improvements made where possible.

The Community Support Manager then proposed that this Committee should receive quarterly reports, updating Members on progress with an explanation of performance indicators but also offering an opportunity to discuss the wider progress of the Partnership’s main project and of the Partnership itself.  He stated that he would welcome the Committee’s views on their expectations in terms of reporting back.

In considering the report Members then made the following comments and observations:

(a) In response to a Member’s question, the Executive Director (J.Gooding) confirmed that at the Leadership Meeting on 20 July 2005, Dr Baldwin, Director of Cumbria and Dean of Academic Innovation, University of Central Lancashire, had agreed to be Chairman of the Leadership Group.  It was beneficial to have a truly independent Chairman of the Leadership Group.

(b) A Member queried why the report referred to work on “graffiti removal and alleygates” as being granted funding by the Leadership Group when this had only been carried out at the meeting the previous day on 20 July 2005.  The Executive Director advised that with the approval of the Leadership Group at a previous time, a Sub-Group of that Leadership Group had met to put together a proposed programme of work and the report should have stated that this proposed programme was going to Leadership Group for approval.  


In relation to Alleygates, guidance was awaited from DEFRA which they were going to produce based on their experience of Local Authorities.  The Leadership Group had felt that it was appropriate to allocate funding to the Alleygates initiative, then they could either await the DEFRA advice before proceeding or put the Alleygates in place and use their experience to inform the DEFRA guidance. 

(c) A Member queried whether the Officers on the Management Team were at a sufficiently senior level within their respective organisations to influence matters in a way that was necessary.  The Executive Director commented that Officers on the Management Team were at a sufficiently senior level as there was senior officer level representation on the Leadership Group.  In addition to Officers on the Leadership Group there was also representation at a Member level with Councillors Bloxham and Parsons. 

(d) A Member queried the funding of the CDRP as it referred it to £90,000 being available from Eden District Council, Cumbria County Council and Cumbria Constabulary.  The Executive Director responded that this was incorrect, as there was also contribution of almost £45,000 from Carlisle City Council.

(e) Members were concerned that the report was suggesting that the Partnership was in disarray and was not operating effectively.

The Executive Director responded that the Partnership was using external funding well to deliver projects, but there was a bigger problem with having genuine partnership working with the different agencies on a day to day basis.  The real challenge for the Partnership would be to ensure that the partner organisations were working together outwith the Leadership meetings.  At a recent Leadership meeting, he had been encouraged at some proposed close partnership working and he believed that the situation would be improved.

The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder commented that the CDRP had gone through a period of change not least of which there had been changes with Cumbria Constabulary.  He believed that the Partnership was now in a position to build on the strengths and move forward, and the City Council was a key player in this improvement.  He commented that the involvement of an independent chairman should assist with improving the situation.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that the Council had formally disbanded the Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnership and now had its own Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership (LSP).  Successful local strategic partnerships throughout the country have Crime and Disorder as a key aspect of their work, but it appeared that it hadn’t been such a priority on the Carlisle and Eden LSP’s agenda.  Carlisle would make every effort to ensure that crime and disorder was high on the agenda for its own LSP.

(f)
A member referred to paragraph 6.7 of the report which stated that prior to the flooding the Council had provided accommodation for 6 partnership staff and were working on proposals to host the whole partnership team of 20 people.  However, this process was now unlikely to happen.  He queried what the progress was on this aspect.

The Community Support Manager advised that Partnership staff are currently based in 5 or 6 different buildings and it had been the Council’s intention to locate them in the one place, but this had been disrupted by the flooding.  Officers were looking at how the team could be brought together as there were advantages in working from one office.

(g)
The Partnership needs to be democratically accountable with more elected members representation.

There was a discussion on who decides on the membership of the CDRP Leadership Group. In response to a Member’s question, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager commented that when the Partnership was originally established the old Policy and Resources Committee had input into the membership of the leadership group. 

(h)
What is the CDRP’s contribution or input to the reduction of domestic violence?

Mr O’Keefe responded that the CDRP was part of a wider Cumbria partnership and this Cumbria partnership was looking at the issue of domestic violence.  In addition, at the Carlisle and Eden level they were looking at interventions including the way that domestic violence is tracked and prosecuted.  They were working towards measures for ensuring that domestic violence was seen to be an unacceptable behaviour with potential legal consequences.

(i)
A Member referred to paragraph 6.13 of the report which stated that Members could also be key players in the problem solving process, sharing the knowledge and experience of the local context.  It was suggested that Members would be key players in this process and that this Committee could act as a forum for this problem solving process.

Members agreed that it was important to find mechanisms for involving elected members more fully in the work so that they could articulate what were the key issues on the ground in their areas.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be noted.

(2) That with regard to future reporting arrangements to this Committee, the Committee should receive a quarterly report which not only updates Members with progress on and an explanation of performance indicators, but also sets out the work which has been carried out by the Partnership. This would offer the opportunity to discuss some of the main projects and create a route into the leadership group in order to influence and inform their discussions.  The performance indicators have to be presented in a way which contextualises them properly within the “most similar group of CDRPs”..

(3) There should also be a more general report on how the Partnership is working in terms of leadership and direction which should be considered by the Committee on a less regular basis. 

(4) The Committee agrees that it should have the opportunity to speak directly to representatives from the various Task Groups, and receive reports on some of the Partnership’s main projects to see what they are achieving, as well as information about how the Partnership’s budget is spent and the impact that has on crime and disorder reduction in Carlisle.

(5) That ways of involving Members in problem solving activity should be explored and reported back.

 COS.97/05

COMMUNITY AND HOUSING RECOVERY GROUP




ACTION PLAN UPDATE

The Executive Director (J Gooding) presented Report CE.17/05 containing the Community and Housing Recovery Group Action Plan.  Each action within the Action Plan had been assigned an Action Owner, resources and timescales.  An update on progress against each of the actions was provided.  

The Executive Director then highlighted some of the key actions.  He asked Members to consider whether the Action Plan contained the right balance between community and housing issues, and whether it was challenging enough.  In addition, he asked them to consider whether the actions would make a difference and whether the updates satisfied Members with the progress of the Group.

The Executive Director then advised that the Programme of Work to address the actions is emerging. It is being co-ordinated by the Commercial and Technical Services Business Unit.  He undertook to provide Members with a further update at the next meeting of the Committee.

In considering the Action Plan, Members made the following comments and observations :

(a)
In response to a Member’s question about how many of the displaced residents had still not been contacted or located, the Executive Director responded that 35% to 40% of the residents of affected properties had not yet been located.  This equated to approximately 500 people.


Members queried whether some empty properties in which residents had not been located were causing problems for adjoining properties.  The Assistant Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager advised that they had only been contacted by 3 people regarding problems with adjoining properties.  It may become a real problem which Officers would need to deal with as it arises.

(b)
A member referred to Action 11 to look at the flood resilience of individual properties and asked how this would be progressed.  The Assistant Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager advised that there was a pilot being carried out in the rural areas and a Project Officer had been assigned to this work.  The rural pilot would provide an opportunity to review and monitor progress of the programme and should inform what happens in the urban area.

(c)
Action Plan Item 13 included an action of looking at the possibility of Street Wardens.  The Executive Director commented that this had been examined and the possibility of using Street Wardens had been rejected in the context of flood recovery.  The group had instead opted for continuation of the existing security patrols.  This did not mean that Community Wardens were being rejected as a wider approach of the Council as a whole in the future.

(d)
There was concern that the emphasis of the Action Plan was on housing and related environmental areas, and community and welfare matters had not been taken forward.  Members emphasised the need to find different mechanisms to assist people as they return to their homes and they expressed concern about the need to address the long term effects of this trauma.  The Committee had learned from the Review into Post Foot and Mouth, that there was danger that statutory agencies would not take these longer term issues seriously.  There had already been press coverage about the health and social consequences of the flood and they strongly suggested that this Group should examine ways forward under the community angle.


Members stated that the Action Plan was good in as far as it goes but was incomplete in relation to the community and longer term aspects which had been mentioned.

(f) In response to a question about the future of Communities Reunited, the Executive Director commented that it would be reviewed in September 2005 as it had been resourced up to that date. 


Members commended the work of Communities Reunited and would like to see it continued beyond September, but there would need to be consideration of the base as the Old Town Hall is in use in the lead up to Christmas.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Community and Housing Recovery Group Action Plan update be noted.

(2)  That the Committee believes that there should be more of a focus on the community aspects and that the Community and Housing Recovery Action Group should examine ways forward under the community side.  This would include a broadening out of the focus beyond actions relating to the housing and environmental aspects.

(3)  That the Committee looks forward to further reports on progress, including a report on future plans for Communities Reunited.

COS.98/05

HOUSING STRATEGY ACTION PLAN

The Policy and Performance Manager presented Report SP.12/05 on the Housing Strategy Action Plan which had been reviewed following the flooding.  The updated Action Plan identified ways in which the Council could support the flood recovery process but would also contribute towards the Council’s Housing Strategy targets.  Progress within the first three months of the Strategy were also reported where applicable.  

The Executive on 13 June 2005 (EX.084/05) had considered the report and accepted the Action Plan and Risk Assessment.

The Post Flooding Review of the Housing Strategy Action Plan had reaffirmed that the following three overarching principles should remain the same.

(a)
Supporting Vulnerable people.

(b)
Decent homes, including empty properties.

(c)
Affordability and Balancing the housing market.

However, the Review had suggested that private sector housing renewal would be focussed in the flood-affected areas for year 1 of the Strategy, including empty properties.  Additional funding of £970,000 from the £1.5m Government Grant is available.  In addition a stock condition survey is under way to inform this work and future housing activity across the district, including potential renewal areas.  Capital monies for disabled adaptations would be targeted towards CHA homes with capital monies (for affordability) allocated to a pilot programme with CHA to bring back into use 30 empty properties.  30 CHA homes have already been brought back into use to house flood victims.  Detailed project planning is under way to support the delivery of the Housing Strategy and Flood Recovery Programme and the Project Plan for Cumbria Housing Strategy has been produced.

The Committee was asked to consider the presentation of the performance information and how it may be used in a proactive way this Committee on 24 November 2005 to align with the corporate date for reporting all performance information to the Committee.

The Policy and Performance Manager commented that some risks in the delivery of the housing strategy remain, particularly –

· Staffing capacity, although this has been addressed temporarily.

· Impact of flood recovery on the Work Programme.

· Capacity within the sub-region.

· The risk of not being able to spend all the money available, this has been impacted by the lack of availability of builders, due to flood related work.

The Committee considered the Housing Strategy Action Plan report and made the following comments and observations:

(a)
In response to a Member's question about the capital monies for disabled adaptations being targeted towards CHA homes, the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager advised that the CHA money was additional to the overall pot of £780,000 and that other adaptations would not suffer because this money was targeted at CHA properties.

(b)
Members expressed concern at the capacity within the Unit to ensure that properties in other areas are not disadvantaged because work has been focussed on the flood-affected areas.


The Policy and Performance Manager commented that it had to be acknowledged that the flood has affected the work that the Council had planned to do.  Private sector housing renewal has been focussed on flood affected areas and will continue to be so for the next few months, but this did not mean that the Council would not do what it had originally planned to do, it is just that the timescales may be different.


The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager commented that he believed there was a capacity to deal with the workload but there needed to be further project planning on how to deliver that work and there may be slippage on some aspects of the work.


Members again reiterated their concern about the capacity issue to deal with these matters.

(c)
The Decent Homes target set out within the strategy may need to be reviewed as a result of the outcome of the stock condition survey.

(d)
In response to a Member's question about progress with the action of researching the reasons for abandonment of tenancies, the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager advised that he would be following up progress on this action at a meeting with Impact Housing Association, to be held later that week.

(e)
Clarification was sought on the number of homelessness applications and whether there was an increasing or reducing trend.


The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager responded that there had been approximately 500 applications in the last financial year and the Council had accepted a duty to rehouse in approximately 250 cases.


Currently 13 people were in bed and breakfast accommodation and 45 hostel/homeshare units were filled on a temporary basis.


The Homelessness and Hostels Review had considered all the issues around Homelessness and temporary accommodation and the action plan and recommendations from that Review would be going through the political process within the next few months.  Although the increase in Homelessness applications has not been as rapid as it may at first appear, finding places is not as easy as it was when the Council was the Landlord.

(f)
Action 2.1 referred to production and delivery of an empty home strategy to provide a framework to identify and encourage owners to bring these empty properties back into use.  A Member queried whether there was a robust and accurate system of measuring whether the Council is accurately meeting its targets in this area.

The Assistant Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager advised that there was a comprehensive database of empty properties in the Carlisle area and that the system was robust enough to enable measurement and performance against targets.  However, there may be implications from the new Housing Act which would be coming in to force in October 2005, but the detailed guidance was still awaited from Central Government.  Empty properties could now be logged through the Council’s GIS system and mapped to establish if there were any hot spots.  Information on empty properties could be picked up through the Council Tax database and also other information from other Council sources.

(g) There was discussion on the Contract with CHA and the quarterly meetings which look at the promises made at the time of transfer and measure performance.

(h)
In response to a Member’s question about progress with John Street Hostel, the Building and Facilities Manager advised that the rooms on the ground floor had been finished but there had been a delay in the kitchen.  It was anticipated that the work would be completed within the next couple of weeks by the end July or beginning August 2005. 

RESOLVED – (1) That the Housing Strategy Action Plan be noted.

(2) That in relation to future monitoring reports to this Committee, there should be quarterly reports picking out some of the key targets for Year 1 and 2 and also annual reports on the whole Strategy and Action Plan.  The Committee stressed that the quarterly reports should not just cherry pick the areas of good performance but should give a fuller picture.

COS.99/05
CUMBRIA SUPPORTING PEOPLE STRATEGY 2005 - 2010

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager presented report EPS.30/05 detailing the Cumbria Supporting People five year strategy for the period 2005-2010 and setting out linkages with the Housing Strategy.  The Strategy had been endorsed by the Executive on 13 June 2005 (EX.100/05).

In considering the Supporting People Strategy Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Page 63 of the Strategy provided performance information for Workington and Penrith but stated that the information for Carlisle was not available.  

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager advised that he would take this up with the Supporting People Team as the returns had been submitted by Carlisle and the information should have been included within the Strategy.

(b)
Members expressed concern about the need to support young men coming out of Prison.  The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager acknowledged that a lot of Homeless Applications are received from this group of people and he stated that the Homelessness and Hostels Review had shown that intervention at an appropriate stage enables people to move forward in their lives and helps to reduce the risk of reoffending. 

In order for this approach to be truly effective it requires partnership working between the agencies involved.  Members suggested this needed to be linked in with Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.

RESOLVED – That the Supporting People Strategy be noted and the Committee looks forward to further updates as the Strategy is implemented.

COS.100/05
DOWNAGATE COMMUNITY CENTRE

The Community Support Manager presented report ECD.05/05 informing Members of current state of discussions regarding future funding for Downagate Community Centre.  The Executive on 4 July 2005 (EX.131/05) had considered the report and had asked for reports on progress.

The Community Support Manager provided background information on the Downagate Community Centre, which had been badly damaged by the January floods.  To date there did not appear to be a definite indication from the Insurers about what sort of settlement was likely to be offered, inspections had not clarified the precise extent of the damage and there was still some uncertainty about the future of the building.  The Management Committee would welcome any assistance and funding which could be provided by the Council.  Officers from the Commercial and Technical Services Unit would give support to the relevant members of the Management Committee in pursuing a resolution to the Insurance issue, particularly regarding getting repair work identified and commenced.  A meeting had been arranged with the Management Committee to progress this matter.

A Member commented that he had received a communication from the Chairman of the Management Committee suggesting that the Flood Repair work was about to go out to tender.  The Community Support Manager responded that he had not been informed of this latest position by the Management Committee.

The Community Support Manager commented that the officer support and advice provided by the Council did not relate purely to the flood damage work, but also to the redevelopment of the Community Centre and its use by the local community.  Members commented that as a Rural Community Centre the Council should be proactive in assisting, as it would fall within the Council’s Rural Strategy.

RESOLVED – (1) That the progress made to date on proposals to support the operation and management of Downagate Community Centre be noted.

(2) The Committee would welcome future reports on progress with the Downagate Community Centre.

COS.101/05
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULES
RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limit of 3 hours. 

The Meeting was adjourned at 1.00 pm and reconvened at 1.05 pm.

COS.102/05

MUSEUM AND ARTS SERVICE DEVELOPMENT PLAN

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport Services presented report CLS.012/05 providing a summary of the Museum and Arts Service Development Plan commissioned from ABL Consultants dealing with a ten year plan for the Museum and Arts Service.  

The Executive on 13 June (EX.086/05) had considered the Development Plan and had decided that the Management of the Museum and Arts Service be retained as part of the City Council with the trust option being revisited in 2007.  They had also asked the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport to work up the possible cost proposals for funding phased Capital Improvements over the next ten years and had also suggested that admission charges be reviewed as part of the Executive’s budget deliverations for 2006/07. 

The Consultant’s had made a number of recommendations with the principal issues relating to Governance of the Service, Admission Charges and Capital Proposals.

In addition a number of critical issues and opportunities had arisen since the Consultant’s Development Plan had been received including – 

· The January Flood and subsequent Carlisle Renaissance Opportunity.

· Carlisle’s involvement in the Historic Towns/Cities initiative.

· Hadrian’s Wall major study.

· Renaissance in the Regions programmes.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) Members queried why after deciding not to pursue the Trust option at this stage it was to be re-examined in 2007 which was only 18 months away.  They suggested that a firm decision at this stage would have been better.

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport commented that the Executive had thought that given the vast scope of opportunities with the Renaissance work and Hadrian’s Wall work, a Trust was not appropriate at this time but in two years time when the position was clearer the matter needed to be resolved finally as a long term matter.  It was accepted that the uncertainty was unsettling for staff and there were implications for other Contracts for example the Catering Contract.

(b) Admission Charges - Members commented that Museums throughout the country were operating on the basis of no admission charges at all.  They recognised that this would have a significant cost for the Council but this along with the reduction of admission charges for Tullie House should be considered as part of the budget cycle.  Reduced or no admission charges would support the Council’s priority in relation to Learning City.  

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport stated that he would support consideration of admission charges as part of the budget cycle.  Staff at Tullie House had noticed an increase in numbers since the admission charges had been reduced after the flooding but the admission charges had since been put back up to the normal price.  He commented that Tullie House was a leisure activity and was having to compete with other leisure activities in the Northern Lake District.  There were aspects of Tullie House including the old Tullie House and the Exhibition space which were free but the Millennium and Border Galleries both had to be paid for by people visiting the Museum and this could be confusing for the public. 

(c) A Member queried whether a possible increase in shop or restaurant sales resulting in higher profits in these areas could offset reduced admission charges.  

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport responded that he had asked staff to examine this in relation to the time when there had been a reduced admission charge post flooding. It is however difficult to compare like with like as the travelling externally produced Toy Exhibition was on at the time and was a very popular Exhibition. 

(d) Capital Proposals – A Member suggested that there were Capital opportunities which should be taken and there should be an urgency to make the most of these opportunities as it is in the long term interests of the Carlisle area.

(e) Tullie Card – A Member queried why there was just a one off payment for the Card with free access to the Museum thereafter, he suggested that there could be an annual charge.

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport advised that he had examined this option and considered a £2.50 annual cost but the costs of collecting this annually may prevent it being able to take place.  The annual cost would have to be substantially higher than £2.50 to cover the costs of administering the scheme.

In response to a Member’s question he confirmed that Students who are resident in Carlisle are allowed to buy a Tullie Card.  

(f) A Member commented that this was not really a true Development Plan as it was unclear about future investment on the capital side and did not set out a plan for the forthcoming years.  The Committee was supportive of the Capital Programme and securing external funding but felt that a properly worked out development plan was required reflecting the findings in the ABL report.

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport responded that the full consultant’s report which ran to over 100 pages was available in each of the Members’ rooms.  Some small items within the Development Plan were already in hand e.g. Management Issues and Marketing as well as an informal seating area being planned for the Restaurant.  In relation to the capital aspect, ABL has still to provide a breakdown of capital costs and part of that would be a bid to the heritage fund and the Hadrian’s Wall study.  He agreed that a Development Plan was required.

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport then undertook to keep the Committee informed of its progress in relation to the Museum and Arts Service Development Plan.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee as outlined above and specifically the following be forwarded to the Executive as the response to the proposals being made:

(a) The Committee are supportive of consideration of reviewing or abolishing admission charges as part of the budget cycle for 2006/07.

(b) The Committee have concerns about the review of trust status in two years time and feel that the matter needs to be decided on finally for the sake of certainty of the staff and development of the service.  

(c) That the report be welcomed as a basis for producing a further more detailed Development Plan for the Museums and Arts service and they looked forward to considering that Plan in due course.

COS.103/05

SHEEPMOUNT PROJECT UPDATE – JULY 2005  

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport presented report CLS.011/05 providing the ninth update on the Sheepmount Project and including details from the latest Site Meeting.  He highlighted the progress with the following:

(a) The Gas and Water Services to the building had been connected through a temporary arrangement across the bridge.  The longer-term plan would be to incorporate the ducts into the bridge when the bridgework commences.

(b) Coach Turning Circle – This had been taken out of the Sheepmount Contract and was included in the Sheepmount Bridge Contract.

(c) The user group meeting which had been planned had been rearranged and would be held in a couple of weeks time.

(d) It was anticipated that the building would be given back to Carlisle Leisure Ltd and would be available for use by 24 August 2005 at the latest.

(e) Opening – A Community Event would be planned to celebrate the opening of the site although the exact date for this was on hold until the site was commissioned.  A formal civic opening was being considered for early 2006 and an Athletics Opening was being considered for the start of the 2006 Athletics season.  Discussions were taking place with the Amateur Athletics Association regarding staging an event to mark the opening.  

A Member commented that Carlisle Leisure Ltd’s publicity for the Summer had included a date for the opening of the facility.  The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport responded that the date should not really have been included in their publicity as it had not been finalised at that time. 

In response to a Members question about the airbricks and fans which had been added to the building to assist with airflow, the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport confirmed that Kiers would be funding these amendments to the design.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

COS.104/05

SHEEPMOUNT BRIDGE STRENGTHENING

RESOLVED – That it be noted the item marked A12 on the Agenda had been withdrawn and the matter would be considered under item B2 as set out on the Agenda.

COS.105/05

PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – In accordance with Section 100A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

COS.106/05

SHEEPMOUNT PROJECT – RISK REGISTER 

(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 8)

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport presented the private appendix to CLS.011/05 containing the updated Risk Register.

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport updated Members on the latest position regarding discussions with United Utilities on the additional costs of locating the Gas and Water Services over the Sheepmount Bridge.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport should next report on the Sheepmount Project when the Contract is at an end and he is in a position to provide a full report on all the costs.

(2) That Members who could not attend the last Site Visit to the Sheepmount should contact the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport regarding a suitable alternative date for a site visit.

(3)That this Committee suggests that a future meeting of this Overview and Scrutiny Committee should be held at the new Sheepmount building when the facility is fully open.

COS.107/05
SHEEPMOUNT BRIDGE STRENGTHENING – PROGRESS REPORT
(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 8)

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services submitted report CTS.26/05

providing a progress report on the detailed cost estimates and a Risk Assessment.  He advised that the Contract had been awarded and work had commenced on 18 July 2005.  The project was currently on target for a completion date of 9 October 2005, he then detailed the additions to the Contract which had been discussed with the Contractor.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

COS.108/05
CONTRACT WITH CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION – UPDATE

(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraphs 7 and 9)

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager presented report EPS.31/05 updating Members of the position regarding the proposals by Carlisle Housing Association to alter their refurbishment programme and the impact upon the Contract with the Council.  A report on this matter had been considered by the Executive on 13 June 2005 (EX.107/05).  The Executive had given approval to the changes needed within the Contract documentation to enable the revised Carlisle Housing Association refurbishment programme to be taken forward, subject to any outstanding legal and financial issues being finalised, in consultation with the Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder.

The request from Carlisle Housing Association to alter the programme for improvements to the Housing Stock was as a result of a further stock condition survey undertaken since the transfer and the impact of the number of Right to Buy sales.

Members expressed concern that although the reports contained comments from Residents Groups on the proposed stock investment changes these did not match what they were hearing directly from Tenants.  Members also expressed concern at the consultation by CHA and referred to the recent CHA Newsletter which was merely telling Tenants what would happen.  This could not be considered to be meaningful consultation and suggested that in future the Housing Corporation may need to be asked about the meaningfulness of such consultation by Carlisle Housing Association.  

Members stated that they hoped that the Managing Director of CHA would attend the next meeting of the Committee and these issues could be raised at that time.  The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager advised that he had invited the Managing Director to attend the next meeting of the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted and the concerns of the Committee about the meaningfulness of the consultation process which CHA had undertaken with Tenants regarding the proposed stock investments changes be placed on record.

The Meeting finished at 2.01 pm
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